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THE OFFICIAL MINUTES 

The Big Bend Community College Board of Trustees held a regular Board meeting on Tuesday, September 9, 2008, at 1:30 p.m. in the ATEC Hardin Community Room in Building 1800 on the Big Bend Community College campus.

1.
Call to Order


Chair Mike Blakely called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.

Present:
Katherine Kenison



Felix Ramon



Mike Blakely



Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta  

2.
Introduction


None

Trustee Blakely commented he was starting a new tradition and he recognized Trustee Katherine Kenison and presented her with a plaque for her dedicated service as Chair for three non-consecutive years.  Trustee Kenison was surprised by the recognition and thanked the Board for the gift.  

3.
Consent Agenda
a) Approval of Minutes for the June 17, 2008, Regular Board Meeting, Approval of the Minutes for the July 1, 2008, Special Board Meeting, Approval of the July 21, 2008 Special Board Meeting, Approval of the August 27 & 28 Special Board Meeting (A); b) Achieving the Dream Update (I); c) Student Achievement Initiative (I); d) Assessment Update (I); e) Accreditation Report (I); f) Capital Project Report (I); g) Human Resources Report (I); h) Enrollment Report (I); i) 2009 Regular Board Meeting dates (A); j) Emeritus Status Nominations (A).

MOTION 08-31
Trustee Katherine Kenison moved to approve the Consent Agenda.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

Trustee Blakely explained that the order of the agenda was changed.  Agenda Item #12 Miscellaneous was moved to the beginning of the meeting.  

12.
President Bonaudi stated he was pleased to bring the 2008-09 Negotiated Agreement to the Board.  The agreement with the Faculty Association was reached yesterday (September 8, 2008) and only revisions to Article VII: Provisions of the Salary Index Matrix (SIM) were made.

MOTION 08-32
Trustee Katherine Kenison moved to approve the Consent Agenda.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
4.
Remarks


Public Comments- none

6.
2008-09 State Operating Budget

President Bonaudi stated he was confident that we can sustain the 2008-09 State Operating Budget and he along with Vice Presidents Lang, Hamburg and Moos recommend approval of the budget, which was reviewed during the study session earlier in the day. 

MOTION 08-33
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to accept the 2008-09 State Operating Budget as presented.  Trustee Katherine Kenison seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
President Bonaudi stated the 2008-09 Proprietary Budget, which includes grants and contracts will be presented during the October Board meeting.  A Study Session to review the Proprietary Budget will be held just prior to the next meeting.

4.
Remarks   


Continued

ASB President Rhoan Ashby was absent; ASB Advisor Kim Jackson presented the ASB report. ASB held their annual retreat in Leavenworth and it was very successful. Some changes that they made included charging $3 per person for lunchfests for attendees who show their BBCC ID card, and $5 per person if they do not have a card.  ASB also voted to approve funding for two new sofas in the lobby of the new Art Building and funding for a new Thor costume. Thor now has a smaller head and looks more like a Viking, dressed in massive amounts of blue fur.

ASB recently hung a bulletin board by the Activities Office for students to place ads for roommates, housing, transportation, books, etc for sale.  Ms. Jackson reported she is pleased that there are already postings on the board.

Gift bags will be assembled by ASB once again for the new dorm students. Lake Bowl has donated free bowling cards for the bags.

Ms. Jackson reported that she and two of the ASB officers just returned from an outstanding statewide leadership-training institute in Wenatchee that is conducted by the Council of Unions and Student Programs. There were about 375 student leaders from across the state in attendance.

The back-to-school BBQ is the first major event of the year by ASB.  It will be held Wednesday, October 1, from 4-7 p.m. There will be inflatable games outside as well as a balloon artist, a caricature artist and an airbrush tattoo artist. The band performing will be Foolish Fortune. The cost for the all-you-can-eat BBQ is $3.

The full BBQ lunchfest scheduled for Tuesday, October 14 will be held in front of the Aviation Building from 11:15 a.m. – 1:30 p.m.  The Aviation Club will be helping with this event.  Students are encouraged to bring their family members. Entertainment will be announced at a later date.

The Students Supporting Students Club will be holding a car wash fundraiser on Friday, September 19 from 9 a.m. – 1 p.m., donations gladly accepted.

Classified Staff Representative Kathy Aldrich reported the training attended by classified staff during the summer. Custodio Valencia attended a Grant Writing Workshop in Los Angeles, California on June 1- 3. Robin Arriaga attended an AG’s Risk Management Training on June 5, in Spokane. Starr Bernhardt attended an Introduction to the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences   on June 9-10 in San Francisco, CA.  Kamie Bishop attended a Mergence Conference (website, e-strategy development & planning) on June 17-18 in Kansas City, MO.  Susan Nichols attended People Based Safety on June 20. 

Tony Dillon, Kathy Rando, and Michael Andresen took the Adobe Creative Suite course on June 24 in Seattle.  Taisa Timofeyev attended WorkFirst Training at the Moses Lake DSHS office on June 25.  Susan Nichols attended a Safety meeting on June 26. 

Heather Allen, Taisa Timofeyev attended a Building and Safety Training Meeting on June 26, at Work Source in Moses Lake.  Taisa Timofeyev attended CASAS Training on June 17-19 at San Diego.  

Ruth Coffin attended Credentials Evaluator Conference on July 31 and August 1 in Walla Walla.  Howard Temple attended an Avidyne Entegra Line Maintenance and Support Training Course online.

In August Randy Fish and Todd Davis attended: How to Supervise People in Kennewick.  Maribell Aguilar and Cynthia DeVictoria attended Child and Adult Care Food Program- Competency Area: Administration & Health, Safety, and Nutrition on August 14 in Yakima.  Robin Arriaga attended PEBB Eligibility and Pay1 Class on August 14 at BBCC.  Kathy Aldrich and Barbara Collins attended the STTACC Conference in Wenatchee on August 21-22.  Barbi Schachtschneider and Hope Strnad attended OFM travel training at BBCC on August 25.  Hope Strnad attended training on the new Procurement Cards on August 26 at BBCC.  Yvonne Ponce attended Payroll Training at BBCC on August 27-28.

Classified Staff members were treated to an Ice Cream Social on July 23.  Dr. Bonaudi co-hosted this event and it was enjoyed by all.  There were approximately 65 staff in attendance.  Ms. Aldrich commented, “We appreciate Dr. Bonaudi’s  support of our Classified Staff.”  

Ms. Aldrich recognized Barbara Collins, program assistant for Career Advising and Outreach and Basin Tech Prep, for receiving the STTACC (Staff Training for Community & Technical Colleges) Exemplary Staff Award.  Ms. Aldrich read the following nominating statement to the Board.

Barbara Collins is a Program Assistant for the Big Bend Community College office of Career Advising and Outreach and Basin Tech Prep.  Her job entails working with a wide range of constituents including college faculty and staff, employers, students, and high school teachers and administrators.  Her work efforts are split between college professional/technical programs and the Tech Prep program.  Because of the dual responsibilities of her position Barbara does the equivalent of two jobs.  

One of her biggest accomplishments is her efforts towards the college’s annual Job & Career Fair.  The Job Fair has grown to 75 employers and over 1500 visitors.  Event coordination involves partnership with WorkSource, employers, and BBCC staff.  Barbara is “control central” for everything from employer outreach to set-up.  She handles the billings, correspondence, meeting coordination, printing, supplies, and other tasks too numerous to mention.  The reality is that if Barbara wasn’t there to do all these things, the college and her supervisor would be scrambling to get it done.   It’s a huge job and Barbara does it all with a smile and calm demeanor.

In support of classified staff professional development, Barbara was chair and main organizer of the 2005 Workforce Education Support Staff (WESS) Conference hosted by Big Bend Community College.  She served on the BBCC Classified Staff Professional Development Committee from 2002-2004 and helps with set-up and delivery of classified staff events. Barbara was a member of the Washington State Office Professional Group from 2002-2004.  She also takes BBCC Office Information Technology classes to improve her computer and office professional skills.

Finally, Barbara always “goes the extra mile” in delivering quality work and premier customer service to students, fellow staff, and the community.  Barbara Collins has consistently demonstrated commitment and excellence in job performance and is an asset to Big Bend Community College.  It is a pleasure to nominate her for the STTACC Exemplary Staff Award. 

President Bonaudi and Trustee Mike Blakely congratulated Ms. Collins on her accomplishment.

Faculty Association President Mike O’Konek was absent and Les Michie, Faculty Association Treasurer, filled in for him.  Mr. Michie reported the Faculty Association is pleased to have a signed contract.

Vice President Gail Hamburg reported that the BBCC Foundation has purchased the entrance (programmable reader board with temperature) sign.  The county has approved of the placement and it is scheduled for installation on October 31.  The Foundation is seeking sponsors.

The ATM machine is installed and being fine-tuned today.  It is located in the alcove by the dining commons.  This is a result of a great partnership with Horizon Credit Union and they are also publicizing the first day of classes on their sign at the Moses Lake Branch.

The fabrication of the windows for 1400 and skylights for 1600 has been delayed and will begin the third week in September.  A new roof has been completed on Building 5000 (dorm) and the roof for Building 6000 (dorm) is currently be worked on with a completion date goal of September 16.

VP Hamburg reported happily that we have certificate of occupancy for the Art Building and art equipment is being relocated into the new classrooms.  She also reported that the Childcare mediation led to settlement.  AAG Charnelle Bjelkengren did a great job preparing for the mediation.  

Vice President Mike Lang reported the dorms are currently at 160 students occupancy.  More rooms dedicated to females are available and the rooms dedicated to males are full.  He’s excited to have the dorms full; this is the highest number of students in the dorms since he has been here.  

VP Lang asked Dean Kara Garrett to share exciting news about the nursing program.  Dean Garrett reported that 21 out of 24 nursing graduates have taken the NCLEX (National Council Licensure Examination) and they have a 100% pass rate.  This pass rate is up from 68% last year.  The nursing faculty “dove in” to assist student success.  Trustee Mike Blakely congratulated the nursing program.

VP Lang asked Dean Rachel Anderson to talk about Constitution Day.  Dean Anderson informed the Board that Washington law mandates that all colleges hold a Constitution Day.  It is usually not held on the anniversary of the signing of the Constitution, September 17, because classes begin after that date.  This year CSS classes are being held on September 17 and Dr. David Vega, Economics and History Instructor and Constitution Day presenter, will give his presentation on MediaSite and broadcast to the distance ed sites.  This will also enable classes to use his presentation at anytime throughout the year. 

Following Maryanne Allard’s retirement VP Lang hired Accounting Instructor & Women’s Head Basketball Coach Preston Wilks as the Athletic Director.  Coach Wilks will be the Men’s Commission representative and Associate VP Candy Lacher will be the Women’s Commission representative.  

Lastly, Dr. Lang reported that the Faculty In-Service is on Monday, September 15 with breakfast served at 7:30 am.  He invited Board members to attend.  Trustee Blakely thanked VP Lang for the good report.

VP of Human Resources and Labor Holly Moos reported it has been a busy year for retirements; nine long term employees retired.  She commented she is excited for the Negotiated Agreement to be ratified and thanked the team comprised of Mike O’Konek, Les Michie, Jim Hamm and Max Heinzmann for their hard work.  Cover to cover negotiations have not occurred since 2003, this fall the team will open the entire agreement for negotiation.  

VP Moos advised that her department is processing professional development unit stipends.  Faculty are paid $1,000 for every 15 PDUs completed.  This process began in 2003.  This is the fourth year and a trend is emerging.  The first year BBCC paid $22,000 to faculty, this fall $7,000 will be paid to faculty members.  VP Moos informed the Board that it appears to take faculty about two years to earn 15 PDUs.  Each faculty members’ PDUs remain on the books until they reach 15 and then the stipend is paid in the fall.  This year the stipends will reach the faculty members on September 25.  

Per President Bonaudi’s direction VP Moos has begun researching recognition pay for Classified Staff.  She stated recognition pay does not become part of an employee’s base salary.  The plan is complex and must meet certain criteria and then be approved by SBCTC.

5.
Exceptional Faculty Award Reports

Jennifer Brooks, Nursing Instructor, was awarded an Exceptional Faculty Award in the amount of $2,000 to offset expenses as she pursues her Masters Degree in Clinical Education during the November 27, 2007, Regular Board meeting.  Ms. Brooks’ provided an oral report to the Board.

Ms. Brooks stated she has completed her first probationary year, and her first year of her Masters in Education through Flinders University.  She chose Flinders because she spent 17 years in Australia and is an Australian citizen.  She thanked the Board for contributing to her education with an EFA.  The courses she has taken are about how to teach, differing learning styles, keeping lessons at the appropriate level and constructive feedback.  She has taped herself performing skills lectures and learned a lot from that activity.  She attended a class with several doctors exploring issues normally way beyond her scope.  One of those issues was professionalism, boundaries and ethical considerations of caring for Anecephalic babies with only a few days to live.  She also performed research regarding tuberculosis in Grant County.  Grant County does not have a tuberculosis tracking system, and non-English speakers are rarely tested.  Proper interpreters are very important in this process.  She discovered that men and women not in the child bearing years are rarely tested. She stated it takes a lot of work to set up a tracking system and she plans to delve deeper into this after she has completed her Masters Degree. 

Trustee Katherine Kenison asked Ms. Brooks if she had considered sharing her information with the Grant County Health District.  Ms. Brooks responded that she did speak with someone in that office and she would like to share her findings. Trustee Kenison suggested Ms. Brooks request to be on a Grant County Health District meeting agenda.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta stated this was money well spent and expressed her appreciation for Ms. Brooks interesting report and great enthusiasm. 

John Peterson, Chemistry Instructor, was awarded an Exceptional Faculty Award in the amount of $2,000 to attend the 2008 Biennial Conference on Chemical Education in Bloomington, Indiana during the November 27, 2007, Regular Board meeting.  Mr. Peterson provided an oral report.

Instructor Peterson enjoyed the conference and stated as a “one-man department” it was great to interact with 1200 instructors who teach the same subjects.  He stayed in an Indiana University dorm room and had a great time.  He toured the Indiana University Cyclotron Facility, which is a particle accelerator using primarily protons.  He advised the group that emerging cancer therapy is being discovered utilizing proton beams.  The beams must be accurately focused to within 1/100 of a millimeter of the tumor.  The velocity of protons can be adjusted to deposit energy at the right depth.  This results in very little energy at the surface and maximum energy directed at the center of the tumor. 

BBCC had purchased 12 Vernier data acquisition units and he had the opportunity to attend two workshops to learn more about teaching with this valuable equipment.  The units contain temperature, voltage and gas pressure probes.  The data is collected and displayed in the graph screen and it can be connected to a printer for output.  Instructor Peterson stated he is incorporating six new labs this fall to expose the students to more interesting instruction.  The units came with open source lab books.  This allows students to use the information without purchasing a book and the information can be modified to fit the instructor and class.
President Bonaudi thanked both instructors for the interesting presentations.  He commented it was great to capture this on Mediasite.  These presentation can be available for students and the public to illustrate how well prepared our faculty is and their continuing education efforts.  There is constant renewal and life long learning happening at BBCC.  It is valuable for the Central WA JOBS program to be aware of the training available here at BBCC.  Trustee Blakely suggested Instructor Peterson could demonstrate the data acquisition units at area high schools.  President Bonaudi emphasized the value of EFA and the other funds available to providing instructors with exposure to state of the art ideas and equipment.  He expressed his appreciation to BBCC Foundation for allowing this fund to grow. 

7.
Vision Statement

President Bonaudi asked the Board to recall that during the June meeting they reviewed the Mission Monitoring Report.  President Bonaudi acted on Trustee Ramon’s suggestion to modify the vision statement to reflect the essential role BBCC plays in meeting the economic needs of our community.  Trustee Ramon read the proposed vision statement aloud:

The residents of the Big Bend Community College service district will recognize the college as a regional resource to provide learning opportunities that are accessible, professional, innovative and service-oriented. They will view the college as supporting regional economic development through partnerships with local business and industry that address current and emerging workforce challenges.

MOTION 08-34
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to accept the vision statement as presented.  Trustee Katherine Kenison seconded the motion, and the motion carried. 

8.
AP3011.3 and BP 3011 Revision

President Bonaudi explained that the benefits schedule change to AP3011.3 was approved but it contained an error in the number of vacation hours a President with 0-5 years of experience would receive.  The error was corrected to 16 hours of leave accumulated for a president with 0-5 years experience.  During this process Dr. Bonaudi realized that the President’s benefits is approved by the Board which means it should be a Board Policy rather than an Administrative Process.  The Board acts on Board Policy not Administrative Process.  He asked the Board to approve the revision and then authorize changing the President’s benefits section of the administrative process to board policy.  

MOTION 08-35
Trustee Katherine Kenison moved to accept the vision statement and revision as presented.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta seconded the motion, and the motion carried. 

9.
Board Evaluation

The Board members discussed their Board evaluation during the retreat, it is not completed at this time.  Trustee Blakely reported that they hope to hold a 30-minute session before the next regular meeting to discuss this further and then take action during the meeting.  This is tabled until the next meeting.  

10.
Assessment of Board Activity/Retreat

Trustee Kenison reported that she met with prospective trustee Mike Wren from the Port of Ephrata.  She was happy to announce that she made it to all of the graduation activities in June- Commencement, Nursing Graduation, GED Graduation, CDL Graduation, and the OIT Graduation.  It was well worth seeing all of the recognition and acknowledgement of the BBCC students’ successes.  She also attended the Board/Administrative Retreat in August.

Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta indicated that she attended the Board/Administrative Retreat and she has been mentoring work-study students.

Trustee Ramon reported that he attended most of the BBCC graduation activities and the Board/Administrative Retreat.  He also contacted several people regarding prospective Broad members and he’s been busy contacting people to serve on the Foundation Board.  He reported that three community members will be joining the Foundation Board.  Trustee Ramon expounded on the ongoing Foundation membership program.  Anyone who donates more than $100 to the Foundation will receive a Supporting Member ID Card.  Trustee Ramon proudly announced   that the supporting member #1 was auctioned at the Cellarbration! scholarship fundraiser.  Trustee Ramon holds supporting member card #2.  He also reported that our esteemed Chair, Mike Blakely is supporting member #3 and Trustee Kenison is supporting member #4.  The application form is being developed and printed to ask everyone to be a supporting member.  He reminded all that the Foundation is a very important part of the services we provide to students and staff.  He encouraged everyone to be promoters of the Foundation.  

Trustee Blakely reported that he attended Leadership Training at an ACCT Conference in Washington D.C. that was very beneficial.  He stayed in D.C. two extra days at his own expense and met with Senator Patty Murray, Senator Maria Cantwell, Representative Doc Hastings, and Representative Jay Inslee.  They discussed Pell Grants, the Wilson Creek flooding problem and the Wenatchee Valley Clinic.  Senator Murray, Senator Cantwell, and Representative Hastings visited the Wenatchee Valley Clinic and they along with Representative Jay Inslee assisted in resolution of the Wenatchee Valley Clinic issue.  During Senator Cantwell’s visit to the clinic she expressed interest in touring Katana Industries in Ephrata.  Trustee Blakely will invite her to visit BBCC when she is in the area visiting Ephrata.  He also met with an informal Quincy leadership group, and pointed out that BBCC is here to serve their needs.  He advised that he has been talking with Governor Gregoire’s office regarding a new trustee appointment.  The packet of nominations has been sent to her office.

11.
Next Regularly Scheduled Board Meeting

The next regularly scheduled meeting is set on Tuesday, October 21, at 1:30 pm. A Study Session preceding the meeting will be held to review the 2008-09 Proprietary Budget and Board Evaluation discussion.  The October meeting is usually changed to an evening meeting to promote public attendance.  The Board members discussed evening meetings at the retreat, are they promoting public attendance?  Trustee Ramon mentioned discontinuing evening meetings during the retreat.  He said he does think it is important to be accessible to the public and MediaSite makes it easy for the public to access the meetings.  Trustee Kenison indicated she would like to continue to meet in the evening twice a year.  She stated she felt it was important as a board to give faculty, staff and the public the opportunity to participate in the meetings.  Trustee DeLuna-Gaeta agreed with Trustee Kenison.  

MOTION 08-36
Trustee Katherine Kenison moved to set a study session on October 21, 2008, at 4:00 p.m. and the regular meeting at 7:00 p.m. Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion, and the motion carried. 

President Bonaudi reported that he received correspondence in July congratulating the volleyball team led by Coach Michael DeHoog for receiving the 2007-08 AVCO academic award. 

The meeting adjourned 2:51 pm.

Mike Blakely, Chair


ATTEST:

William C. Bonaudi, Secretary
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